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Train Show Booth Reservations—Jenny Hendricks Registrar - P.O. Box 1328, Soddy Daisy, TN  37384-1328
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Chief  Administrative Officer — 
Jenny Hendricks
P.O. Box 1328
Soddy Daisy, TN 37384-1328  
O: 423-892-2846 Fax: 423-899-4869
e-mail: hq@nmra.org

Library - 423-892-2846 or nmraops@nmra.org

Education Department Manager — 
Bruce De Young (HO, HOn3)
West Milford, NJ 07480
H: 973-697-8098 C: 201-803-9766
e-mail: educate@nmra.org

Howell Day Museum Committee Chair — 
Allen Pollock
Jefferson City, MO 65102-0243
H: 573-619-8532 
e-mail: museum@nmra.org

Information Technology Department —
Ben Sevier
San Diego, CA 92129-2219
(858) 538-9863 
e-mail: itmanager@nmra.org

Development & Fund Raising Department 
Manager — Alan Anderson
West Jordan, UT 84088 H: 801-613-0801
e-mail: fund@nmra.org

Marketing Consultant
Christina Ganzer Zambri
Somerset, NJ 08873 H: 732-609-5221
e-mail: marketing@nmra.org

Meetings and Trade Show Department 
Manager — Bob Amsler
Saint Louis, MO 63111-2338
H: 314-606-6118
Fax: 314-754-2688
e-mail: conv@nmra.org

Publications Department Manager — 
Don Phillips
Mason, OH 45040-2269
H: 513 226-2233
e-mail: pubs@nmra.org

Standards and Conformance Department
Manager—Carl Smeigh
Wesley Chapel, FL 33543
H: 727-512-9729 
e-mail: tech-chair@nmra.org 

Australasian Region—Graham Young
12 Hickory Court, Buderim QLD 4556
H: 61 7 5479 0339 M: 61 418 364 375
e-mail president@nmra.org.au

British Region—Charles Hendy 
39 Dartmouth Road
Ruislip, Middlesex, HA4 0DD
United Kingdom +44 7940032509
e-mail: brprez@nmra.org.

European Region—Alain Kap, MMR® (HO, 
HOn3, On3/30)
Kammerforststrasse 3a
D-54439 SAARBURG, Germany
Phone: +49 6581-603045
Mobile: +352 691-325089
e-mail: erprez@nmra.org.

Lone Star Region— Chuck Lind, MMR®               
3680 CR 324, Navasota, TX 77868
e-mail: lsrprez@nmra.org
H: (979) 219-3305  

Mid-Central Region—Robert Weinheimer 
MMR®

398 Mount View Dr., Charleston, WV 25314
H: (304) 343-1428 e-mail: mcrprez@nmra.org

Mid-Continent Region — Brad Slone MMR®

PO Box 313, Dixon, MO 65459.  
H: 573 308 7144
e-mail: mcorprez@nmra.org

Mid-Eastern Region— Kurt Thompson, 
MMR®

350 Ternwing Drive, Arnold, MD 21012
410-507-3671 (cell)
e-mail: merprez@nmra.org

Midwest Region—Steve Studley 
5115 N Echo Bend, Bloomington IN 47404 
H: (812) 876-9726  e-mail: mwrprez@nmra.org

Niagara Frontier Region—Richard Hatton
205 Country Lane, Stayner ON L0M 1S0
705-428-9997  e-mail: nfrprez@nmra.org

DEPARTMENT &
PROGRAM MANAGERS

REGION PRESIDENTS

rev 7/14/20

North Central Region—Scott Kremer
42490 Ravina Ct, Northville, MI 48168
H: (734) 420-2314 e-mail: ncrprez@nmra.org

Northeastern Region—John Doehring
34 Hadley Rd, Pepperell, MA 01463 
H: (978) 877-9148 e-mail: nerprez@nmra.org

Pacific Coast Region—Chris Palermo
230 Alberta Avenue, San Carlos, CA  94070
H: (650) 208-3150 e-mail: pcrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Northwest Region—Jeff  Herrmann
PO Box 1012, Rathdrum, ID 83858
H: (714) 651-3903 e-mail: pnrprez@nmra.org

Pacific Southwest Region—Gary Butts, MMR®

5991 Kenwick Cir, Huntington Beach, CA 
92648
H: (714) 842-4980 e-mail: psrprez@nmra.org

Rocky Mountain Region—Lowell Didas
4894 S. Forest Circle, Taylorsville, UT 84129
801-759-7829. e-mail: rmrprez@nmra.org

Southeastern Region—Larry Burkholder 
206 Coyatee View, Loudon, TN 37774-2172 
H: (865) 408-9903 e-mail: serprez@nmra.org

Sunshine Region—David M Barron
2125 Rickover Place, Winter Garden, FL 34787
(407) 625-0309 
e-mail: ssrprez@nmra.org

Thousand Lakes Region— Jay Manning
7100 Stoney Creek St, Sioux Falls, SD 57106
e-mail: tlrprez@nmra.org

Have you changed your address or 
other membership information?

Notify Headquarters 
e-mail: hq@nmra.org

Phone: 423-892-2846 (8am–4pm ET)
Mail: P.O. Box 1328

Soddy Daisy TN 37384-1328 

Region Secretaries: send all 
changes in Region officer infor-
mation to the NMRA Secretary:

secy@nmra.org.
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ACHIEVEMENT PROGRAM

NMRA AP Certificate Report 
July 2020

Golden Spike

Mid-Eastern Region
Bill Rulicino, Apex, North Carolina

Midwest Region
Ted Zieger, Hartford, Wisconsin

Lone Star Region
Michael Ross, Ft. Worth, Texas
Dennis Wright, Mansfield, Texas

Rocky Mountain Region
Paul Dishman, Provo, Utah

Master Builder - Cars

Mid-Eastern Region
George Gaige, Palmyra, Virginia

Master Builder - Structures

Mid-Eastern Region
George Gaige, Palmyra, Virginia
Charles Rausch, Chapel Hill, North Carolina 

Lone Star Region
Michael Ross, Ft. Worth, Texas

Model Railroad Engineer - Civil

Mid-Central Region
Fred Soward, Louisville, Kentucky

Pacific Northwest Region
William Sornsin, Seattle, Washington

Sunshine Region
James Robertson, Lecanto, Florida

 
Model Railroad Engineer - 

Electrical

Pacific Northwest Region
William Sornsin, Seattle, Washington

Sunshine Region
James Robertson, Lecanto, Florida

Chief Dispatcher

Midwest Region
Eric Smith, Fisher, Indiana

North Central Region
Larry Burk, Holly, Michigan

Pacific Coast Region
David Adams, San Jose, California 

Pacific Northwest Region
William Sornsin, Seattle, Washington

Association Official

Mid-Eastern Region
Brian Sheron, Poolesville, Maryland

Pacific Northwest Region
Kurt Laidlaw, University Place, Washington

Association Volunteer

Midwest Region
Eric Peterson, Carmel, Indiana

Northeastern Region
Paul Harbord, Hawthorne, New Jersey

Model Railroad Author

Pacific Northwest Region
Lee Marsh, Issaquah, Washington

Pacific Coast Region
David Adams, San Jose, California

Mid-Eastern Region
Robert Rodriguez, Dumfries, Virginia 

MASTER MODEL RAILROADER
MMR® #658 Kenneth Farnham, Palm 
Bay, Florida 
MMR® #659 Charles Rausch, Chapel 
Hill, North Carolina 

AP QUESTIONS: If  you have ques-
tions about the AP program or require-
ments, start with your local or Region 
AP manager.

If  you still have questions, contact 
Frank Koch at achiev@nmra.org. If  you 
prefer to write, contact Frank at 4769 
Silverwood Drive, Batavia, OH 45103.

Three big benefits of
NMRA membership:

Those are the discounts that manufacturers and hobby shops in our Partnership Program are 
giving us right now. Partners like Micro-Mark®.  Model Rectifier Corporation®.  Badger  Airbrush®.  
Unreal Details®.  Hot Wire Foam Factory®.  Logic Rail™ Technologies.  And over 30 more 
companies.  It’s savings that can actually pay for your membership!

And are you taking advantage of our other big benefits?  Like 150+ national 
convention clinic videos.  Or over 15 hours of “how-to” videos produced by 
the biggest names in model railroading videos.  Or our directory of model 
railroad layouts all over the world that you can visit.  The list goes on and on.

If you haven’t visited www.nmra.org lately, you’re missing out on some really 
great stuff.  Starting with a boatload of discounts! We make it more fun.

®

15%
off

25%
off

45%
off

NMRA Magazine Half-page 4/C  -- 
Leone
Partnership Program  8/15/18
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Graham MacDonald earns

Master Model Railroader® #651

A rthur Ashe, Black American tennis 
great, said two things I think epito-

mize the NMRA Achievement Program:
“Start where you are. Use what you 

have. Do what you can.
“Success is a journey, not a destina-

tion. The doing is often more important 
than the outcome.”

My journey started in England. Born 
in a suburb of  Newcastle-on-Tyne in 
1938, a year before the outbreak of  the 
Second World War, my early memories are 
of  a life governed by rationing of  food 
and most other commodities. The family 
car was on blocks in the garage because 
rubber tires were unavailable to civilians. 
Toys were often homemade, or certainly 
hand-me-downs from earlier generations. 
I had a Hornby O-gauge clockwork lo-
comotive and an oval of  track — where 
it came from, and whether it survived 
for long, I do not know. Journeys from 
home were few; one, more memorable, 
was the steam train that took my mother, 
myself, and my brother for precautionary 
evacuation from Newcastle, which was 
being heavily bombed — change trains at 
Haltwhistle, and on to Alston in the hilly 
rural interior of  northern England for a 
stay of  several months. I recall quickly 
learning that leaning out the window 
would result in soot smuts in the eyes!

After WWII ended, the family moved 
to Surrey, south of  London, and life and 
travel and family holidays resumed — 
many by train and some by car across 
the English Channel to the Continent. 
I remember being very impressed by a 
French Railways switcher on the docks 
at Dieppe. This seemed to me to be a 
huge machine with shiny black paint, red 
spoked wheel centers, and red trim lines 
— steam coming from all the vents, com-
pressors, and valves on the outside of  
the monster. In contrast, British steamers 
were very neat and tidy, with all these de-
tails hidden below cladding or inside the 
frame. These events have injected steam 
trains into my bloodstream.

At this time, I received my first real 
train set: a Trix Twin OO-scale 3-rail 
electric set with some turnouts, cross-
ings, and a station. It was second-hand, 
and I have no idea how my father found 

this gem in the post-war years. 
It was not long before the snap 
track was set up on the floor and 
rearranged and added to for a 
time. I must have found some 
model railway magazines because 
I discovered shelf  layouts, and 
flextrack, and realism, soon after. 
Dad helped me build a shelf  (or 
was it the other way around?) and 
augmented my pocket money so 
I could buy supplies — my first 
layout was born, but never grew 
up, because by then I was getting 
into high school and education 
and teen years took over. My 
younger brother still has it and 
has added to the Trix set, which 
is now a collectible.

Dad was an electrical en-
gineer and was always making 
things, from multimeters to gas-
powered lawnmowers. To him, I 
must give credit, not just for the 
train set, but for passing on his 
curiosity about how things worked, how 
to use tools, how to fix things that broke, 
and how to use my hands and eyes. For 
as long as I can remember, I have made 
things — a rubber band-powered crawler 
from an empty thread spool, a piece of  
candle and a matchstick; powered model 
aircraft; catapult-launched gliders; and 
more. (Hence my first quote from Arthur 
Ashe, above.) Sadly, many creative man-
ual skills and hobbies are in decline as 
children spend more and more time at a 
keyboard in front of  a screen.

I recently watched a video presen-
tation on the NMRAx YouTube chan-
nel, entitled “Is railway modeling art?” 
My answer is a definite “Yes!” For this, 
I must credit both my parents: Mum was 
a fairly accomplished sketch/watercolor 
artist, and Dad, a good amateur photog-
rapher. They must have passed on some 
of  those genes to me since I have been 
able to paint respectable backdrops for 
my last layout and have done some pencil 
sketches sold in a garage sale! Art has also 
encompassed many of  the scenes I have 
created on my layout and photographed 
for clinics and slideshows.

My working career was in mechanical 
engineering. An undergraduate appren-
ticeship in the UK aircraft industry led 
to me working in the test laboratories 

for aircraft components and systems. 
After emigrating to Canada in 1964, I 
continued working in equipment testing, 
followed by a move into the design of-
fices. There I settled into a 29-year em-
ployment in a division designing, selling, 
and installing electric-generating plants 
and other systems powered by large jet 
engines. Engineering training and broad 
design experience have served me well in 
my model railroading hobby.

I have three sons from a previous 
marriage. They have not followed in my 
hobby, but all are appreciative and cre-
ative in their own ways. My second mar-
riage is in its 13th year. My wife, who is 
not at all handy with tools or gadgets, has 
been a great booster to me in reaching 
the stations on the journey to MMR®. 
She kept a list on the ‘fridge door of  how 
many certificates I had, and how many 
points I still needed to finish my Author 
qualification. She was the helper who got 
this train up and over the pass.

I joined the NMRA sometime during 
my first marriage, but interest waned with 
lack of  time and the pressures of  family 
and work. I let my membership lapse and 
only rejoined after retiring in 1996. A year 
later, my wife and I moved to a newly 
built house in Ontario, and I at once 
started to plan the basement workshop 
and train room. My layout was inspired 

MMR® EARNED
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by a book I found during summer camp 
holidays with my family decades before 
on the history of  a railway built through 
the Canadian Shield country by a lumber 
baron during the last decade of  the 19th 
century. I now had the time, money, and 
space to do the research and build the lay-
out gestating in my head for some time. 
Building started in 2000 and soon drew 
the attention of  a local club that runs a 
very extensive public layout tour every 
year in the region where I live. The first 
tour was two years after I started the lay-
out — there was a lot of  bare framing and 
only basic scenery and a few structures 
— but the feedback, suggestions, and en-
couragement I received during that tour, 
from both fellow modelers and members 
of  the public, was extraordinary and un-
expected. That tour became my annual 
progress milestone for 17 years.

The NMRA National Convention 
was held in Toronto in 2003, and I was 
persuaded to host two tours. It is no small 
effort for any owner to host an NMRA 

Lawrence Burkholder Earns 
MMR® #655

A lthough I had no relatives involved 
with railroading, my railroad experi-

ence started very early. For eight years 
of  my life before high school, I lived 
one block from the Norfolk & Western 
main line through Portsmouth, Ohio. I 
lived on the right side of  the tracks, but 
I had to cross them to get to school and 
visit my friends. I can still feel the thun-
der of  N&W coal drags being pulled by 
their various huge, articulated engines. 
Standing just a few feet beside the tracks 
as they passed by, the ground shook, 
and cinders rained down on my head. 
Railroading got into my blood.

My first model railroading started 
like many other youths, with a Lionel 
set. Although we didn’t have a room 
for a layout, my mother was tolerant of  
me setting up my tracks in the dining 
room, which would last maybe a week 
before Mom would make me pick it up. 
Gathering everything took some time 
because I had many of  the Lionel ac-
cessories available in the middle 1940s: 
log loader, milk can loader, cattle pen 
loader, crossing guard, and lots of  track. 

This cycle went on until I was in high 
school, and we moved to a house with a 
basement. Dad took an interest in model 

convention tour, and I am now always 
very appreciative of  those who host tours 
for NMRA or other events. I am very 
gratified my layout is now donated to and 
installed at the West Parry Sound District 
Museum, where it will be the core exhibit 
in a complete renovation of  their main 
exhibit hall. The coronavirus pandemic 
has thrown a wrench into many plans and 
organizations, but it is hoped this exhibit 
will be completed and opened sometime 
next year.

During my journey, I have had to 
learn many things from many people; 
some things I have been able to share 
with others through clinics, seminars, and 
articles I have authored. I also wish to 
thank the many judges who have assessed 
my work both at model contests and at 
my home, often foregoing other activi-
ties to give of  their time and knowledge. 
Without them, there would be no Merit 
Awards and no Achievement Program.

Every AP Certificate is a station along 
the way and should be celebrated as much 

as the final hurrah! when MMR® status 
is announced in the NMRA Magazine. 
Many fellow modelers achieve remark-
able success in their modeling, yet never 
join the NMRA nor participate in the 
Achievement Program. I want to assure 
them their work is no less appreciated, 
but they have missed some of  the scen-
ery along their journey. That scenery is 
sometimes intangible and invisible, but it 
is the fellowship and enjoyment of  others 
in celebrating a road well-traveled. I will 
continue to enjoy sharing my hobby with 
others in any way they wish.

Certificates Earned
Graham MacDonald, MMR® 651

Master Builder – Structures
Master Builder – Scenery

Model Railroad Engineer – Civil
Association Volunteer

Model Railroad Engineer – Electrical
Master Builder – Cars
Model Railroad Author

railroading and, along with a neighbor 
father and son, we started a very small 
layout and bought an HO engine (Erie 

MMR® EARNED
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Lackawanna diesel), a few cars, and track. 
The layout never quite took off, however, 
and everything went into a box. 

After college and marriage, I carried 
the box with us for numerous moves and 
the birth of  three daughters who had no 
interest in the hobby. My interest never 
faltered, and when I finally had space for 
a layout, I decided to switch to N scale 
and gave my much-traveled HO collec-
tion to a friend. Work transfers, business 
travels, and two years living in China kept 
me from getting very far on my first cou-
ple of  layouts. Finally, I retired in 1998, 
moved to Tennessee, built a house with 
a layout room, and got back to the hobby 
in earnest.

Shortly after moving to Tennessee, 
I joined the Knoxville Area Model 
Railroaders club and became active 
there, serving as President for a num-
ber of  years. The club was a modular 

Dale Ridgeway Earns MMR® 657 

L ike many others before mine, this 
bio could begin with the train set un-

der the Christmas trees of  my childhood. 
However, I believe it started before those 
Christmas trains. I believe I was born with 
the love of  trains, possibly a genetic thing 
since I come from a family of  Baltimore 
& Ohio employees. One might say I am a 
“blue blood” because the blood running 
through my veins is B&O blue!

It started with my grandfather, who 
was a brakeman for the B&O in the 
early 1900s, working out of  Brunswick, 
Maryland. The small farming town where 
he and the family grew up, Lovettsville, 
Virginia, is right across the Potomac River 
from Brunswick. Many in Lovettsville 
made the short commute to Brunswick 
to work on the railroad. Unfortunately, 
my grandfather had an accident while 
switching cars, which ended his railroad 
days. My father was hired years later for 
a yard job in Brunswick and Baltimore. 
He never really talked about it too much, 
but on his days off, he would take my two 
brothers and me over to the Brunswick 
yard and show us the locomotives he ran 
that week — so much more exciting than 
the train set under the Christmas tree!

I was about 12 when I started to get 
into building train layouts. I had two 4x 

held the power packs. It wasn’t the great-
est, but for me, it was everything! It kept 
me occupied for many hours.

I believe to this day the episode of  
“The Addams Family” where Gomez 
blew up his train set affected those 
brothers I mentioned earlier. I came 
home from a hobby store in Frederick, 

group with no headquarters. In 2001, the 
Children’s Museum of  Oak Ridge asked 
our club to build a “World of  Trains” 
wing. I was project manager for con-
verting a 3,500-square-foot area in the 
museum into several rooms for HO, N, 
and large scale layouts. Later, an outside 
garden railroad was constructed. The re-
sults of  this project gave the Knoxville 
club a home. Following those efforts, I 
have worked to introduce the hobby to 
young children by organizing club mem-
bers to conduct an annual Model Railroad 
Summer Camp at the museum for the 
last ten years.

One day, I got a call inviting me 
to provide layout scenery support for 
a model railroad TV production being 
made for the DIY network. That work 
got me my first Achievement Award for 
Scenery and got me interested in pursu-
ing the Master Model Railroader® pro-

gram. Our Southeastern Region Smoky 
Mountain Division was essentially dor-
mant, and some NMRA members in the 
Knoxville club encouraged me to become 
Superintendent and get the Division 
started again. I held that position for nine 
years. The Division now has about 65 
members. Those years as Superintendent, 
chairing the 2012 SER Convention, and 
holding an SER Director’s position gave 
me Volunteer credits. I am currently 
President of  the Southeastern Region.

Certificates Earned
Lawrence Burkholder, MMR® 655

Master Builder - Scenery
Master Builder - Cars

Model Railroad Author
Chief Dispatcher

Model Railroad Engineer - Civil
Association Volunteer

Association Official

MMR® EARNED

8-foot sheets of  plyboard on saw horses 
set up in our family basement with track 
promptly nailed down to the wood. No 
cork roadbed for me! One was an oval 
with a small Plasticville town in the cen-
ter, and the other was a figure 8 with a 
makeshift tunnel made out of  a card-
board box. A desk sat in the center, which 
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Maryland, with a new Athearn boxcar I 
had saved up to buy. I was eager to get 
it on the rails and see it roll. But to my 
disbelief, my two brothers had tied fire-
crackers to the figure 8 bridge and blew 
it up when the train rolled across it. It 
was a devastating moment!

That event was the end of  my mod-
eling for awhile. I was young when my 
family split up, and I moved in with my 
grandparents. I loved trains, but there 
was not a place to build a layout. After 
high school, I took a job in Brunswick at 
the car yard. It was a dream job for me, 
even though it was the Chessie system 
then and not my beloved B&O. I loved 
being around all the trains. Fortune was 
not in my favor. After a short time, I got 
bumped, meaning someone with more 
seniority was returning to work. I was 
laid off  with hopes of  being called back, 
which didn’t happen. So, I found a career 
in the building trade, which has proven 
to be most beneficial in the hobby of  
model railroading.

The lack of  model trains in my life 
continued until the early 1990s. I was 
telling my wife about my childhood love 
for trains and layouts. She has a tender 
heart and a sense of  humor. The fol-
lowing Christmas, she gave me an HO 
beginner train set, which was like lighting 
the fuse to happy land again. I quickly set 
it up and started running the train on its 
oval of  track. I immediately wanted more 

and started buying turnouts and more 
track with no more knowledge than I had 
when I was 12. I discovered how to create 
shorts in wiring, that model trains won’t 
pull on 8 percent grades, and you can 
only bend flex track so far. With all this 
“knowledge” under my belt, I read and 
studied books on model railroading to in-
crease my arsenal of  know-how before at-
tempting another layout. The investment 
in information paid off  as I built a 12x 
8-foot model railroad in Harpers Ferry, 
West Virginia, which I enjoyed for years.

In 2000, we moved to the eastern 
shore of  Maryland. I built a house with 
a basement. I deliberately chose property 
on which a basement could be dug. These 
properties are rare this close to the ocean 
because the water table is so high. We are 
not much above sea level.

I intended to build my masterpiece 
layout, this time with everything on my 
wish list included. I executed careful plan-
ning, room preparation, and layout design 
to ensure it was perfect with no regrets. I 
am proud to say it all paid off !

The B&O Ridgley Division in HO 
scale is a great railroad to run. It has at-
tracted other model railroad fans over the 
years, which is how I met several mem-
bers of  the NMRA Tidewater Division. 
Four members called and asked me to 
open my layout for them to tour. I have 
always been glad to share my hobby and 
invited them over to view my layout. One 

member, Bill Miller, suggested I join the 
NMRA. I was reluctant at first, mostly 
because of  the distance from my home. 
After consideration, I couldn’t resist the 
opportunity to meet more people who 
shared this passion. I became a member 
of  the Tidewater Division.

The NMRA offered me a challenge, 
as well as an honor, if  I could rise to the 
required level. I am referring to the op-
portunity to fulfill the requirements of  
becoming a Master Model Railroader®. 
Before joining the NMRA, I had proudly 
had my layout published in both major 
model railroad magazines, been photo-
graphed and written about in several local 
newspapers, and was filmed and inter-
viewed for local television. I considered 
becoming a Master Model Railroader® an 
accomplishment surpassing all of  this — 
something I knew would make me proud. 
So, I started the process, and after five 
years, I completed the many requirements 
and made my dream come true.

There have been people along the 
way who supported me through the jour-
ney. I am most grateful for their advice 
and guidance and would like to mention 
them. Thanks go to Stephen and Cinthia 
Priest for editing and publishing the many 
articles I submitted about model railroad-
ing. All the members in the Tidewater 
Division are appreciated for their friend-
ship, shared passion, and acceptance. 
Thanks to John Johnson, who pushed 
me to be a better modeler and always let 
me know what was expected of  me to 
earn my achievements. Big thanks to Bill 
Miller; if  it weren’t for him persuading me 
to join the NMRA, I would never have 
experienced the process and the sense 
of  pride in this accomplishment. Finally, 
I offer thanks to my wife, Beth. She is 
always encouraging, has never blinked at 
the 1,000-square-feet of  the house dedi-
cated to trains and for buying me that 
first train set for Christmas.

Certificates Earned
Dale Ridgeway, MMR® 657

Model Railroad Author
Chief Dispatcher

Model Railroad Engineer – Electrical
Master Builder – Scenery

Model Railroad Engineer – Civil
Master Builder – Structures

Master Builder – Motive Power
Dealer inquiries welcome

Dealer inquiries welcome

  For more than a century, iron and wood have intertwined to help build the backbone 
of this country.  Just as wooden crossties supported the explosion of tracks across 
North America, the railroads provided the foundation for the lumber industry’s growth 
in its heyday.  The NMRA commemorates this proud heritage with its exclusive 
reprint of Lumber: Manufacture, Conditioning, Grading, Distribution and Use.

   Out of print since 1948, the NMRA  is offering this time-honored classic originally 
published by John Wiley & Sons, Inc, and written by Nelson Courtland Brown, 
former Professor of Forest Utilization at the New York College of Forestry at 
Syracuse University.  Lumber is the companion volume to Ralph Clement Bryant’s 
Logging, and features:

  Iron and wood built the backbone of this country. 
The NMRA commemorates this proud heritage 
with its exclusive reprint of Lumber: Manufacture, 
Conditioning, Grading, Distribution and Use.
   Out of print since 1948, the NMRA is offering this 
time-honored classic as the companion volume to Ralph 
Clement Bryant’s Logging.  It features:

•	 A 344-page, 6”x9” hardcover with dust jacket
•	 NEW foreword by Bob Brown, editor and publisher of Narrow Gauge & 

Short Line Gazette
•	 Dozens of original B&W photos and illustrations
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